Christmas 2017
Dear Family & Friends—

We hope you are enjoying the holiday season and that all is well with you.  Our year could best be described as the Year of the Three Ps (Planes, Parents, and Palo Alto).
Planes involved multiple trips to Honolulu (Jim and May by themselves in February, spring break as a family in March, with close family friends in July, and one final trip this calendar year in December).  We also took a trip to Deer Valley with the same family friends in January in order to avoid DC during inauguration weekend—the irony being that the locals in Park City had fled it in order to avoid the opening weekend of the Sundance Film Festival.  We also celebrated the wedding of our goddaughter, Courtney, in June in Champaign-Urbana.  All the trips were fabulously fun.
Jade graduated from high school in June.  We were fortunate enough to have May’s parents, Jim’s mom, brother, and fiancée attend the graduation ceremony and many additional family members and friends who came for the graduation dinner.  It was a happy occasion for the family, as we celebrated Jade’s many accomplishments and the fact that she didn’t fail out of her senior year spring semester.  (Let’s just say that motivation is not at an all time high for high school seniors in the spring.)
May’s father suffered a severe heart attack returning from the graduation celebration.  Fortunately, he was in the San Diego airport where a cardiologist happened to be passing by.  After the insertion of several stents, he is now fully recovered and promising to dance at Jade’s wedding (scheduled for the incredibly distant future).
We had the best trip ever to China, thanks to the generosity of our exchange student, Yinan, and her family as well as the company of some wonderful friends.
September was the month we were all dreading, as we dropped Jade off for college at Stanford.  It was a bittersweet occasion.  We are extremely proud of the young woman she has become, but we miss having her as part of our day-to-day lives.  After a week or so of homesickness, Jade has adjusted well (but not too well!) to college life and is enjoying her time there.  She was able to come home for Thanksgiving, and we look forward to seeing her over Christmas break.

Marcus had a bit of an adjustment to becoming an only child of two neurotic parents, but we all adapted (some of us more successfully than others).  He is having a good sophomore year having interesting classes, swimming on the varsity swim team, and enjoying fun and supportive friends.  He continues to be a hard worker and a happy child.  He is almost done with his Eagle Scout project, and we are very proud of what he has accomplished so far.

Jim’s mom had successful hip replacement surgery in early November, but then caught a norovirus and subsequently pneumonia during her hospital stay.  She is currently still in the hospital, but we are hopeful that once she regains her strength, she can return to Chehalis to complete her rehabilitation.  

Jim has been traveling back and forth between the Pacific Northwest and DC these past few weeks. He continues to serve on several non-profit boards while growing his business.  Sterling now has over fifty (totally fulfilled and happy) employees.
May co-taught an interdisciplinary course on autonomous vehicles at the University of Michigan Law School this past fall.  It was a fabulous experience that made her appreciate even more the transformative nature of technology.  OpenConcept Systems continues to grow sales of its mobile conference app, and she serves on several non-profit boards as well.

We wanted to express our appreciation for everyone’s thoughts and prayers and support during the hospitalization of both parents.  We feel blessed in our family and friends.
We hope you have a wonderful holiday season.  Best wishes for the New Year!

Love,

Jim, May, Jade & Marcus

